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procedures. In those cases where a reg-
ular Federal-aid project in a State 
similar to the ER project would be han-
dled under the project oversight excep-
tions found in title 23, United States 
Code, the ER project can be handled in 
a similar fashion subject to the fol-
lowing two conditions: 

(i) Any betterment to be incor-
porated into the project and for which 
ER funding is requested must receive 
prior FHWA approval; and 

(ii) The FHWA reserves the right to 
conduct final inspections on all ER 
projects. The FHWA Division Adminis-
trator has the discretion to undertake 
final inspections on ER projects as 
deemed appropriate. 

(2) Simplified procedures, including 
abbreviated plans should be used where 
appropriate. 

(3) Emergency repair meets the cri-
teria for categorical exclusions pursu-
ant to 23 CFR 771.117 and normally does 
not require any further NEPA approv-
als. 

[52 FR 21948, June 10, 1987, as amended at 61 
FR 67212, Dec. 20, 1996; 65 FR 25445, May 2, 
2000] 

Subpart B—Procedures for Federal 
Agencies for Federal Roads 

§ 668.201 Purpose. 
To establish policy, procedures, and 

program guidance for the administra-
tion of emergency relief to Federal 
agencies for the repair or reconstruc-
tion of Federal roads which are found 
to have suffered serious damage by a 
natural disaster over a wide area or by 
catastrophic failure. 

[43 FR 59485, Dec. 21, 1978] 

§ 668.203 Definitions. 
(a) Applicant. Any Federal agency 

which submits an application for emer-
gency relief and which has authority to 
repair or reconstruct Federal roads. 

(b) Betterments. Added protective fea-
tures, such as, the relocation or re-
building of roadways at a higher ele-
vation or the extension, replacement or 
raising of bridges, and added facilities 
not existing prior to the natural dis-
aster or catastrophic failure such as 
additional lanes, upgraded surfacing, or 
structures. 

(c) Catastrophic failure. The sudden 
failure of a major element or segment 
of a Federal road which is not pri-
marily attributable to gradual and pro-
gressive deterioration or lack of proper 
maintenance. The closure of a facility 
because of imminent danger of collapse 
is not in itself a sudden failure. 

(d) Emergency repairs. Those repairs, 
including necessary preliminary engi-
neering (PE), construction engineering 
(CE), and temporary traffic operations, 
undertaken during or immediately 
after a natural disaster or catastrophic 
failure (1) to restore essential travel, 
(2) to protect remaining facilities, or 
(3) to minimize the extent of damage. 

(e) Federal roads. Forest highways, 
forest development roads and trails, 
park roads and trails, parkways, public 
lands highways, public lands develop-
ment roads and trails, and Indian res-
ervation roads as defined under 23 
U.S.C. 101(a). 

(f) Finding. A letter or other official 
correspondence issued by the Direct 
Federal Division Engineer (DFDE) to a 
Federal agency giving notification that 
pursuant to 23 U.S.C. 125, Federal roads 
have (Affirmative Finding) or have not 
(Negative Finding) been found to have 
suffered serious damage as the result of 
(1) a natural disaster over a wide area, 
or (2) a catastrophic failure. 

(g) Natural disaster. An unusual nat-
ural occurrence such as a flood, hurri-
cane, severe storm, tidal wave, earth-
quake, or landslide which causes seri-
ous damage. 

(h) Permanent work. Repair or recon-
struction to pre-disaster or other al-
lowed geometric and construction 
standards and related PE and CE. 

(i) Direct Federal Division Engineer. 
Director of one of the Direct Federal 
field offices located in Vancouver, WA; 
Denver, CO; and Arlington, VA. 

[43 FR 59485, Dec. 21, 1978, as amended at 47 
FR 10529, Mar. 11, 1982] 

§ 668.205 Policy. 

(a) This emergency relief program is 
intended to pay the unusually heavy 
expenses in the repair and reconstruc-
tion of Federal roads resulting from 
damage caused by natural disasters 
over a wide area or catastrophic fail-
ures. 
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